South Shore I Annual Meeting Minutes-September 21, 2013

INTRODUCTION:  
The Annual Meeting of the South Shore 1 Condominium Association was called to order by Board President, Dennis Brown. Four (4) units were represented in person and One (1) represented by proxy; therefore, a quorum was declared. Also present were Terry Jones and Lori Pare of Belle Terre Property Management.

Mr. Brown called the meeting to order. He introduced Janet Cavanaugh, Landscape Architect. Janet Cavanaugh presented a detailed landscape plan, including maps and various details.  Copies of her maps and details of planting suggestions were given to Mr. Brown and will be available to the other owners at their request. There was a lengthy discussion among the owners under New Business as to the direction that they wanted to take. 
PROOF OF NOTICE

Mr. Brown requested a motion from floor to waive the reading of proof of notice which is the meeting notice send to all Unit Owners. The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote of the members.

MINUTES OF 2012 ANNUAL MEETING

Mr. Brown requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes of the 2012 Annual Meeting which was mailed to all owners. A motion was made and seconded. The members unanimously voted to waive the reading of the 2012 minutes.  

PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Mr. Brown presented the presidents report: 
· Roof replacements were done on units 1 & 2 this year; all 6 have been done in the last 6 years. 
· Landscaping-The Board contacted 5 contractors regarding a landscape design and the list was eventually narrowed down to two. Further analysis and investigation produced the final selection of Janet Cavanaugh. The Board would like to complete this landscape plan over 5 years. The Board decided not to mulch this year and they have contacted Chippers to do the weed spraying. 
· Chimney-Northern chimney resealed all 6 units and cleaned the white residue off the new brick of Unit #2.  The Board will have the chimneys sealed every 5 years. 
· Unit Inspections-It Takes Two completed an inspection of all buildings and submitted a report for the Board; the Board will be completing the list over a 2 year span.
· Tree Removal- A large amount of trees were removed by the ECA on the Association’s property, Mr. Brown sent a letter to the ECA with South Shore 1’s concerns, the ECA agreed to plant 2 new trees this year.  

TREASURER’S REPORT 

Mr. Reed presented the Treasurer’s report. He is very pleased that all the roofs have been replaced on each unit. The board will meet in December to finalize the 2014 budget. 

The cash on hand as of September 21, 2013 was $10,078 with 0 delinquent owners. The Common Area Reserves balance is $42,961, the Operating Reserve is $8,173 and the Staining Reserve balance is $3400.  

Mr. Reed requested a motion to designate the 2013 actual excess of revenues over expense if any, be applied against the subsequent tax year member assessments as provided by the IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604. If any excess, the Board will then determine whether to add the funds to the Common Area or Operating Reserves. The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote of the members. 

Mr. Springsteen asked when the reserve study will be done; Terry explained that Mr. Brown and Terry have been working on the roof study.  Mr. Brown believes that Mr. Messieri is also working on the study. 

It was noted that the main reason for hiring It Takes Two was to inspect the decks and they feel that the decks look good; the Board will have It Takes Two inspect the units annually. 

Mr. Springsteen asked how they make a formula for each slope vs. entire roof. Terry explained that we track the roof replacements by each slope on the Reserve Sheet.  Mr. Brown complimented Belle Terre for all their help. 
Mr. Brown would like minutes sent out via Us Mail, email and posted on the web site. Mr. Brown would like minutes and financial information posted in a private area. 

NEW BUSINESS

· Belle Terre will contact Comcast to see if some of the lines on top of the ground are old and can be removed. All the owners were really impressed with the water repair; they thanked Belle Terre for all their help. 

· Landscape Plan-Mr. Brown inquired how the owners felt about the plan. Mr. Brown feels that there are 3 target areas (front, back and hillside). The Board is thinking it will be around $18,000 or more to complete the project. Mr. Springsteen feels there will be a lot more work than they think when they start digging. An owner asked what the budget is for landscaping and Mr. Brown noted it is $2000 and grounds maintenance is a separate line item. With the $18,000 estimate, discussion among owners centered on having the improvements occur over an extended period of time versus an accelerated schedule combined with a special assessment reinstituted. The consensus among the owners was the accelerated schedule. The Board will consider doing a special assessment for the landscaping, the priority will be the front side of units and the owners present agreed to have the special assessment.

· Request from Helen Tarapata- she is trying to get information on installing a central air conditioning system and would like to get the owners feelings regarding air conditioning systems. Several owners would be interested in any information that she gets and Mr. Springsteen said that the main issue would be the noise. The Board would like to another Association’s Policy concerning air conditioning. Helen will work on getting some information and share with the Board. The owners would like to have abutter approval be required in the new policy.

· Vents in Roofs- There are a couple of different opinions concerning roof vents; therefore there is no definite answer on this subject. Mr. Springsteen feels this would be a good idea. Terry shared the information that Weathercheck had given her in the past with the owners.  The owners are torn on whether or not to close the vents, someone suggested waiting a year and see if Jane [Unit 1] has any problems as her unit was done this year. The majority of the owners do not want to block all vents. 

· Fall trimming-The owners agreed to have Chippers trim on the lakeside but no trimming on the parking side. Belle Terre will contact Chippers.
· Snow fence-Mr. Brown asked Terry if they should put up a snow fence and the owners decided they did not need this.  It is usually installed to protect fragile plantings.
· Dryer Vents- Mr. Brown asked how often they should do this. Mr. Springsteen suggested they leave it up to the individual owner. Mr. Brown would like to have the dryer vents cleaned every 4 years for full time units and no longer than every 8 years for part time residents. 

· Gutter Cleaning-They would like this done yearly and asked Belle Terre to do this. 
· Annual Minutes/Board Minutes will be posted on the website. There will also be a secured area accessed by a password.  Unit owners will be provided with the password.
ELECTION OF A DIRECTOR 

Mr. Brown explained that his term expires this year. Mr. Reed nominated Mr. Brown and it was seconded, there being no other nominations, the floor was closed.  Mr. Brown was elected to serve another three year term on the Board of Directors.
ADJOURNMENT  

There being no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned. 


Respectfully Submitted,


Lori Pare, Recording Secretary

